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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed November 14, 2011.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant sustained an injury to her

cervical spine and low back arising out of and in the course

of her employment.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the
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claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that she sustained a compensable injury to her neck or

cervical spine.  We find that the claimant did not prove she

sustained a compensable injury to her low back or lumbar

spine.    

I.  HISTORY

Sandra Flora, now age 51, testified that she had been

employed as a kitchen supervisor and cook for the

respondent-employer.  Ms. Flora testified that she injured

her neck while working for the respondents in May 2003, but

the record indicates that the claimant did not sustain a

work-related neck injury until 2005.  Dr. James D. Russell

saw the claimant on October 11, 2005: “She pulled a muscle

in her neck yesterday at worked (sic), she works at Outlook

Point....I think this [is] evidence of a paracervical

strain.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

October 21, 2005, with the following impression:

1) There is loss of normal curvature.
2) At C3-4 there is a mild bulging disc.
3) At C4-5 there is a paracentral disc protrusion
which is prominent along with moderate right
neural foramina narrowing and significant spinal
canal stenosis.
See above.
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4) C5-6 prominent bulging disc along with mild
spinal canal stenosis of 9 mm’s and mild neural
foramina narrowing.  Also, at C5-6 there is a
small posterior osteophyte.  At C6-7 mild bulging
disc noted.

The claimant consulted with Dr. David J. Dowling in

November 2005: “She reports onset of symptoms to lifting a

heavy pot filled with oil and pouring it out, when she felt

a tightening in her neck, which gradually worsened into

pain.”  Dr. Dowling assessed “1.  Cervical strain with

central C4-5 disc herniation and with cord compression,

neurologically intact.  2.  Underlying C5-6, and C6-7

spondylosis and degenerative disc disease.  3.  Questionable

thyromegaly.”  The impression from an MRI of the claimant’s

cervical spine on November 8, 2005 included the following:

“4) At C6-7 there is a relatively prominent bulging disc.”   

Dr. Sam E. Murrell’s impression in November 2005 was

“C4-5 herniated nucleus pulposus and adjacent level

stenosis.”  Dr. Murrell performed surgery on November 22,

2005: “1.  Anterior cervical discectomy, C4-5 and C5-6 with

spinal cord and nerve root decompression.  2.  Anterior

interbody fusion, C4-5 and C5-6.  3.  Anterior cervical

plating, C4 to C6 (Danek Atlantis Plate).  4.  Tricortical

structural allograft bone (Cornerstone).”  The pre- and
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post-operative diagnosis was “C4-5 herniated nucleus

pulposus and C5-6 stenosis.”  

Dr. Murrell noted on April 5, 2006: “IMPRESSION: Doing

well, status-post C4-5 and C5-6 anterior cervical discectomy

and fusion....At this point, I have recommended that she

progress to full duties without restrictions.  She

essentially is at maximum medical improvement.  Based upon

The AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment,

5th Edition, she qualifies for DRE Cervicothoracic Category

IV, Loss of Motion Segment Integrity.  Because of her loss

of motion segment integrity as evidenced by fusion, this

qualifies for a (25%) impairment rating.  She will follow-up

with me on an as needed basis.”

The claimant testified that she returned to work for

the respondent-employer after Dr. Murrell assessed a

permanent impairment rating.  Dr. Murrell’s impression in

February 2007 was “Doing well, status-post anterior cervical

discectomy and fusion, C4-5 and C5-6....I have told her that

she would benefit from a referral to physical therapy.  I

have also told her that she does have spondylosis and

narrowing at C6-7 below her fusion.”  The claimant continued

to suffer from neck pain.  Dr. Murrell reported in September
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2007, “Plain film radiographs show her to have a solid

fusion at C4-5 and C5-6.  She does have spondylosis at C6-7,

which she did have prior to her surgery.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

October 25, 2007, with the following impression:

There is a fixation plate identified from C4
through C6-7.  C4-5 and C5-6 demonstrate what
appears to be bony fusion.  At C6-7 there is
suggestion of fibrotic scar present.  There is a
mild bulging disc which is slightly asymmetric. 
Borderline left neural foraminal narrowing is
suggested.  Otherwise unremarkable MRI of the
cervical spine.

Dr. Murrell reported on April 9, 2008, “Plain film

radiographs show her fixation to be intact.  At C4-5, it

appears as though there may have been some slight graft

resorption, but I think she may be solid.  She does have

disc space narrowing at C6-7.”    

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was performed

on April 29, 2008, with the following impression:

1) At C4 through C6-7 there is an anterior
fixation plate.  There is bone effusion at these
levels.  
2) At C6-7 there is a mild bulging disc as well as
a small disc protrusion suggested on the left
laterally.  C6-7 demonstrates a mild degree of
left neuroforaminal narrowing.  There is also mild
spinal canal stenosis measuring 9 mm.  
3) C7-T1 suggests mild bulging disc.  Examination
otherwise appears unremarkable.        
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Dr. Murrell noted on May 5, 2008, “Her MRI scan is

reviewed.  At the level of her surgery, she appears to be

solid.  There is no evidence of canal stenosis.  At the

level below, there is a disc bulge and perhaps a very small

disc protrusion on that left side, with perhaps some

foraminal narrowing.  IMPRESSION: Degenerative disc disease,

lumbar spine, status post C4-5 and C5-6 anterior cervical

discectomy and fusion.”  

The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed at all pertinent times, including May 12, 2009.  The

claimant testified regarding an alleged accidental injury on

that date:  “I was putting groceries up in the kitchen that

day by myself.  And you have to put the frozen stuff up

first.  And it was a case of corn sitting on the floor, and

I lifted it to put it on the cart to wheel it to the front. 

And when I did, it pulled in my neck.”  The claimant signed

an Employee Notice Of Accident on May 12, 2009.  The

claimant reported that a job-related accident had occurred

at 9:02 a.m. on May 12, 2009.  The claimant wrote, “I was

putting groceries up and I picked a case of frozen corn up

from the floor and it cause (sic) a sharp pain in my neck.” 
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The claimant reported that she notified her supervisor,

Patty Norman.  

Patty Norman, the respondent-employer’s Resident

Director, signed a Supervisor’s Accident Investigation

Report on May 12, 2009 and wrote, “This was food delivery

day and she bent over to pick up a box of frozen corn on the

cob & felt burning & tingling in her neck.  She has a

previous neck injury.”

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Now, after that, did you, then, have an
incident or problems with your back?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And I have a day of May 25th, 2009.

A.  Okay....I came to work that day and doing my
normal job lifting the steam table pans and
putting stuff in and out of the oven and my back
started aching.  And I didn’t think too much about
it at first.  I complained about it, you know.
I would just normally say, “My back hurts.  My
back hurts.”  But I kept working, and toward the
end of the day, I think I had talked to - I think
I had spoke to Patty about it and told her that it
was bothering me....But I didn’t go to the doctor. 
Well then, the next day at about nine o’clock, our
nine o’clock meeting, I told her that my back was
still bothering me....I told her I thought maybe I
had a kidney infection.  I had one years before
and it was similar; just a real deep back ache....
So, I did go to the doctor.  
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Patty Norman testified that the claimant did not report

any back pain complaints to her in May 2009.  

According to the record, Dr. Murrell saw the claimant

on June 12, 2009:

Sandra Flora is a 48-year-old female who underwent
a previous C4-5 and C5-6 anterior cervical
discectomy and fusion.  She did well but has had
some intermittent problems since that time.  She
states that on 05/12/09, she reinjured her neck
when she was lifting a case of frozen corn on the
cob.  She has complaints of pain in her neck and
towards that left side....She states that she is
working.  She is in today for further treatment
recommendations....

Examination of the cervical spine reveals no
asymmetry or deformity and no myospasm
palpated....

IMAGING STUDIES: Plain film radiographs show her
fixation to be intact.  Below her fusion, she
appears as though she has had disc space collapse
at C6-7.  A previous MRI did show a broad-based
disc bulge with a left-sided disc protrusion.  

Dr. Murrell’s impression was “Left C6-7 disc protrusion

beneath previous C4-5 and C5-6 anterior cervical discectomy

and fusion.  PLAN: At this point, I have recommended

referral for an epidural steroid injection.  Should she not

respond to this, then we would consider updating her MRI

scan to see if it might benefit from further surgery.”

Dr. Russell signed a Form AR-3, Physician’s Report, on

June 24, 2009.  Dr. Russell described a back injury
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allegedly occurring on June 24, 2009: “Pt states she was a

dining services director which involved putting up heavy

groceries and lifting heavy objects of food.  Pt’s low back

starting hurting in June 2009 and she thought it was a

kidney infection so she started treating with her PCP.  PCP

ruled out infection - MRI revealed 2 herniated discs and

spinal stenosis.  C/O left sided low back pain that radiates

to buttocks.  Hx: none.”  Dr. Russell diagnosed lumbar

strain and wrote on the Form AR-3 that the claimant could

return to work on May 13, 2009 with no restrictions.  Dr.

Russell checked a box beside the statement, “The claimant

has suffered no permanent impairment due to his/her work-

related injury.”

The respondents’ attorney questioned Patty Norman:

Q.  Did you know anything on June 24th of 2009 at
that point, or is that when she related the kidney
stone to you?

A.  That’s when she just related the kidney
stone....

Q.  Now, did Mrs. Flora ever relate to you a
specific event or something that had caused her
back to hurt, as a result of work?

A.  No.

Q.  Did she ever relate it to lifting pots and
pans or doing something or lifting the can of corn
out of the freezer to cause her low back to hurt?
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A.  No, she said she didn’t know.  

Q.  And was it your understanding that this was
either related to a kidney stone or a bladder
infection based on what Mrs. Flora was telling
you?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  Did you have any reason to believe it
was anything other than that?

A.  No.  

The record indicates that the claimant’s personal

physician, Dr. Ronald Smith, examined the claimant on June

25, 2009:

She comes in because of problems with pain in her
back.  This is the lower back.  It’s a bilateral
sort of thing.  It’s aggravated by movement,
aggravated by just sitting.  Said she had a kidney
stone before that presented this way.  But, before
with the kidney stone one side, not both
sides....I think she very likely could have a
little smoldering urinary tract infection, but
otherwise, I do think this is myofascial.  No
history of injury, but she does have pain with
movement of her back and that certainly would be
very much against it being a totally infectious
process....

Dr. Smith assessed “1) Low back pain.  2) Hematuria.”

Dr. Smith noted on June 29, 2009, “She’s no better. 

Pain is definitely positional and related to certain

movements....She’s had cervical disc surgery and I do think

we need to check her lower back, or get a scan.  We are
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going to make arrangements for CT scan of her lumbar spine.” 

Dr. Smith assessed “1) Lumbar disc syndrome.”

On July 2, 2009, the claimant signed another Employee

Notice Of Accident, stating that a job-related accident had

occurred on June 24, 2009, and that she had injured her

lower back.  The claimant wrote, “I am not sure what

happened.  I know while performing my duties I was lifting

pots & pans & bulk food.  A short time later my back

starting hurting.”  The claimant wrote, “I did tell Patty

Norman my back was hurting, but I thought it was my kidney. 

After the second trip to my doctor is when he said I

probably have a ruptured or bulging disc, and that I needed

an MRI to be sure.”    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Smith on July 6,

2009: “She is still having some pain and discomfort.  It has

improved some.  She is back to work and thinks she can

continue to do so.  We did not get her scan done.  If her

symptoms are progressive in any way check back with us and

we’ll figure out some way to get this evaluated

radiographically.”  Dr. Smith assessed “Low back pain” and

“Hematuria with abdominal pain.”  
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Patty Norman signed a Supervisor’s Accident

Investigation Report on July 6, 2009 and wrote, “This is

very suspicious.”  Ms. Norman attached the following

statement to the Investigation Report:

Sandy came to me on Wednesday June 24th and told
me her back was hurting.  She stated she was going
to call her doctor and see if she can get in.  I
told her if she thought it might be workers comp
she needed to fill out the paperwork and go to our
workers comp doctor.  She said she wasn’t sure
what it was, but was going to go ahead and go to
her doctor and she would pay for it....On Monday
6/29 she came in and worked a couple of hours and
then came to my office and told me her back was
hurting and she was going home.  She came back
later stating she had been to her doctor again and
that he now thinks she might have a ruptured or
bulging disc.  He wanted her to go to the hospital
and have an MRI, but the hospital wouldn’t do it
because she doesn’t have any medical insurance. 
She came back that day with a doctors note to be
off until Monday 7/6.  On Friday she called and
asked if I had spoken to the corporate office.  I
told her that we had discussed it, and only
workers comp could determine if this would be
covered.  I told her that if she wanted it
submitted to workmans comp for review she needed
to come out and fill out the paperwork.  I told
her I would send it in and workmans comp will do
an investigation.  She did come out late Friday
7/3 and fill out a report of injury.

When she went back to the doctor today 7/6 he told
her she still has blood in her urine and now
thinks it may be a bladder infection again.  She
is currently being treated with antibiotics and
has an appointment to return to him on Monday
7/13.  She came with a note that says she may
return to work, but no lifting, stooping or
bending.  



Flora - F906021 13

The claimant followed up with Dr. Smith on July 13,

2009: “She comes in, pain is just no better.  She says we’ve

go to do something today so we’ll try to get us an answer

today so we’ll know exactly what needs to be done.  We’ll

get a CT of her abdomen and pelvis with stone protocol and

go from there.”  Dr. Smith diagnosed “1) Abdominal pain &

hematuria.”  

Dr. Smith noted on July 14, 2009, “She got a scan

yesterday that did not show us anything in the urinary tract

system.  It did not show us anything in the abdomen.  The

next step is to evaluate her back and we’ll make sure we get

that tended to as soon as possible.”  Dr. Smith diagnosed

“1) Low back and abdominal pain.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on July

15, 2009, with the following findings:

The spinal cord ended normally at the L1 level. 
There was decreased water content disc signal seen
at L3-4.  
L3-4: There was slight bulging of the disc
centrally at L3-4.  There was facet hypertrophy. 
There was slight spinal stenosis also noted at 
L3-4.  
L4-5 and L5-S1 are normal.  
IMPRESSION: CENTRAL BULGING DISCS WITH BORDERLINE
SPINAL STENOSIS L3-4.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Smith on July 20,

2009:
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She’s had her MRI scan of her lower back area and
it does show a central bulging disc with
borderline spinal stenosis at L3-4.  She continues
to be very symptomatic, very limited in what she
can do.  On top of that her husband has left
her which means she’s having to do everything by
herself.  He’s actually left her to go to a better
place.  He’s got a job in Branson, MO and left her
here to tie up all the loose ends to get ready to
move up there.  She’s the biggest loose end that’s
got to be tied up.  I really personally do not
think she’s got a surgical problem.  I think the
key thing with this is going to be continued time
and patience.  But, with the persistence of this I
also think we ought to get another opinion.  She’s
had a neurosurgeon operate on her cervical spine
some time in the past in Memphis, Dr. Merrill or
something like that.  We’ll get her down to him.

Dr. Smith assessed “1) Bulging lumbar disc w/spinal

stenosis.  She wanted to know if there’s a possibility that

this is work related.  I think in all likelihood yes indeed

it was.”

The claimant’s testimony indicated that she relocated

with her husband to Rockaway Beach, Missouri in about August

2009.  The claimant corresponded with her attorney on

December 17, 2009 and stated in part, “On 7-8-2009 I was

sent home by Patti Norman due to being on light duty and her

stating that I was not performing up to my job

descriptions....On July 21st, 2009 I had to officially quit

my job due to my husband getting a job in Branson Mo.  I

have tried several times to contact Jamie Starr at Gallagher
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Bassett in order to find me a doctor here in reference to my

neck injury.  She has refused to return any of my calls.”  

Dr. Gary L. Moffitt reported on August 12, 2010:

At the request of and authorization by Senior
Care, we are seeing Ms. Sandra Flora.  Ms. Flora
is seen today for complaint of pain in her lower
back.  She states it started on the 24th of June
in 2009.  She doesn’t have any injury.  She states
that she worked as a service director and she put
up groceries and had to lift heavy objects and she
has been having back pain since that time. 
Initially she thought it might be renal and saw
her personal physician who did a urinalysis and
she reports that she had hematuria.  She
eventually had a CAT scan of her kidneys which was
found to be negative.  Then there was a suspicion
that it could be her back so an MRI was performed
of her back.  She states that it revealed two
herniated discs and canal stenosis.  I have the
report of the MRI.  It actually reveals slight
bulging at L3-4.  She does have facet hypertrophy
and there is spinal stenosis noted at L3-4.  No
other abnormalities were noted.  The pain is
mostly in the lower back a little off to the left. 
It goes into her buttock area.  It does not
radiate anymore than that....
She does have slight tenderness to palpation in
the right SI area, but there is no muscle
tightness or spasming....
Diagnosis is osteoarthritis in the facet joint
region.  It appears that her problem is
degenerative in nature.  I don’t feel that she is
likely a surgical candidate.  I would recommend
treatment with physical therapy and anti-
inflammatory medications.  At this time I don’t
see that she needs any type of work restrictions.
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Dr. Moffitt signed a Form 3 on August 12, 2010 which

stated, “The claimant can return to work on 08/12/10 with no

restrictions.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on August 8, 2011.  The

claimant contended that she “was injured in May 2003 while

working at the predecessor to the employer.  At that time,

it was known as Outlook Point and later became Elmcroft of

Blytheville with apparently, the name of Senior Care being

the official name.  She was treated for her neck injury by

various doctors, even having surgery performed on her neck,

continuing to have trouble with her neck, but on May 25,

2009 while performing her duties, the claimant pulled

something in her back.  She did not think it was something

serious, but went to Dr. Ronald Smith, thinking it was

either her back or her kidneys.  Dr. Smith took a scan of

her kidneys which showed they were alright and took an MRI

of the spine, which showed there were bulging discs in L3

and L4, along with spinal stenosis.  He indicated to the

claimant, this was a result of straining her back at the

job.  Since that time, the claimant has not been able to

work full-time due to the injury to her back and needs

treatment both for her neck and back.”
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The claimant contended, “In May or June of 2009, while

putting up groceries, the claimant lifted a case of frozen

corn on the cob, re-injuring the neck and reported this to

the administrator, who sent her to Dr. Russell.  The

claimant went to work on July 6, 2009 with light duties,

continuing to work under the care of the doctor, but being

sent home on July 8, 2009 by Patti Norman, her immediate

superior, due to being on light duty, who stated that she

was not performing her job description.  The claimant has

had to incur medical expenses out of her own pocket,

spending money for a CAT scan, MRI, and doctor visits.  She

moved to Branson, Missouri with her husband toward the end

of July 2009.  She is still disabled from the back and the

re-injury to the neck.”  

The respondents contended that the claimant’s

complaints were “the result of a pre-existing condition and

not an injury that occurred within the course and scope of

the claimant’s employment and meets the definition of a

compensable injury under the Workers’ Compensation Act.  The

respondents contend that the statute of limitations has run

with respect to any injury allegedly occurring in 2003 that
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is in [any] way related to the claimant’s present May 2009

injury.”

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

issues of “compensability (5/25/09 low back injury - medical

and temporary total disability benefits), compensability

(05/12/09 aggravation of neck complaint - medical and

indemnity benefits), and controverted attorney fees[.]”  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on November 14, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to

her cervical spine on May 12, 2009.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to her low back on June 24, 2009.  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence;
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(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of and
in the course of employment if it is not caused by
a specific incident or is not identifiable by time
and place of occurrence, if the injury is:
(b) A back injury which is not caused by a
specific incident or which is not identifiable by
time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Objective medical evidence is necessary to establish

the existence and extent of an injury, but it is not

essential to establish the causal relationship between the

injury and the job.  Leonard v. AT&T, 2010 Ark. App. 600

(Sept. 15, 2010), citing Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Leach, 74

Ark. App. 231, 48 S.W.3d 540 (2001).  

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) further

provides:

(E) BURDEN OF PROOF.  The burden of proof of a
compensable injury shall be on the employee and
shall be as follows:
(i) For injuries falling within the definition of
compensable injury under subdivision (4)(A)(i) of
this section, the burden of proof shall be a
preponderance of the evidence; or 
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(ii) For injuries falling within the definition of
compensable injury under subdivision (4)(A)(ii) of
this section, the burden of proof shall be by a
preponderance of the evidence, and the resultant
condition is compensable only if the alleged
compensable injury is the major cause of the
disability or need for treatment.  

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank

v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003). 

“Major cause” means “more than fifty percent (50%) of the

cause,” and a finding of major cause shall be established

according to the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002).    

1.  Neck/cervical spine

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  On May 12, 2009, the claimant sustained an

injury to her cervical spine arising out of and in the

course of her employment, which requires reasonably

necessary medical treatment in connection with the treatment

of same.”  The Full Commission reverses this finding.

The record in the present matter shows that the

claimant injured her neck while performing her kitchen

duties for the respondent-employer in October 2005.  An

October 2005 MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine showed
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bulging and protrusion at C3-4 and C4-5.  The October 2005

MRI also showed, “At C6-7 mild bulging disc noted.”  Dr.

Dowling reported in November 2005 that there was “C6-7

spondylosis and degenerative disc disease.”  The impression

from an MRI in November 2005 included “4) At C6-7 there is a

relatively prominent bulging disc.”  Dr. Murrell performed a

cervical discectomy and fusion in November 2005.  Dr.

Murrell assigned a permanent impairment rating on April 5,

2006 and released the claimant to follow-up on an as-needed

basis.  The claimant subsequently returned to work for the

respondent-employer.  

Although she had been released by Dr. Murrell, the

claimant continued to frequently seek continued medical

treatment for her neck and cervical spine.  An MRI in

October 2007 showed a suggestion of fibrotic scarring, in

addition to a mild bulging disc at C6-7.  Dr. Murrell

reported in April 2008 that there was disc space narrowing

at C6-7.  An MRI in April 2008 showed a mild bulging disc

and protrusion at C6-7.  Dr. Murrell confirmed in May 2008

that there was “a disc bulge and perhaps a very small disc

protrusion on that left side, with perhaps some foraminal

narrowing.”
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The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on May 12, 2009.  The claimant testified that she

felt a “pull” in her neck that day after lifting a case of

corn.  The claimant reported the alleged incident to her

supervisor, Patty Norman.  Dr. Murrell saw the claimant on

June 12, 2009 and reported, “Below her fusion, she appears

as though she has had disc space collapse at C6-7.  A

previous MRI did show a broad-based disc bulge with a left-

sided disc protrusion.”  Dr. Murrell did not opine that the

apparent “disc space collapse at C6-7" was causally related

to the alleged accident of May 12, 2009, and the evidence

does not demonstrate that the claimant suffered a disc space

collapse at C6-7 as the result of a lifting incident on May

12, 2009.  Dr. Murrell’s impression was “Left C6-7 disc

protrusion beneath previous C4-5 and C5-6 anterior cervical

discectomy and fusion.”

The claimant contends on appeal that she aggravated a

pre-existing neck condition.  Employment circumstances that

aggravate pre-existing conditions are compensable.  Parker

v. Atlantic Research Corp., 87 Ark. App. 145, 189 S.W.3d 449

(2004).  However, an aggravation is a new injury resulting

from an independent incident, and being a new injury with an
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independent cause, it must meet the definition of a

compensable injury in order to establish compensability for

the aggravation.  Hickman v. Kellogg, Brown & Root, 372 Ark.

501, 277 S.W.3d 591 (2008).  

In the present matter, the evidence demonstrates that

the claimant suffered from an abnormality in her cervical

spine at C6-7 no later than October 21, 2005, when an MRI

showed disc bulging at that level.  Dr. Dowling noted

spondylosis and bulging at C-7 in November 2005.  An MRI in

November 2005 showed “a relatively prominent bulging disc”

at C6-7.  Dr. Murrell informed the claimant in February 2007

and September 2007 that there was spondylosis and narrowing

at C6-7.  An MRI in October 2007 showed a fibrotic scar,

bulging, and foraminal narrowing at C6-7.  Dr. Murrell

informed the claimant in April 2008 that there was narrowing

at C6-7.  An MRI in April 2008 showed a bulging disc and

small protrusion at C6-7.  

The evidence before the Commission does not demonstrate

that the claimant sustained any damage to her cervical spine

at C6-7 as a result of lifting a can of corn on May 12,

2009.  Nor does the record demonstrate that there were any

other structural changes at other levels of the claimant’s
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cervical spine as a result of the alleged May 12, 2009

accidental injury.  We also note that Dr. Murrell

specifically reported on June 12, 2009 that there was no

“myospasm palpated” or any other objective medical finding. 

Dr. Murrell’s impression was “Left C6-7 disc protrusion

beneath previous C4-5 and C5-6 anterior cervical discectomy

and fusion.”  As we have noted at length, this abnormality

in the claimant’s cervical spine had been reported no later

than October 21, 2005.    

The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustain a compensable injury to her neck or cervical spine

on May 12, 2009.  The claimant did not prove that she

sustained an accidental injury causing internal or external

physical harm to her neck or cervical spine.  The claimant

did not prove that she sustained an injury to her neck or

cervical spine which arose out of and in the course of

employment, required medical services, or resulted in

disability.  The claimant did not establish a compensable

injury to her neck or cervical spine by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  

2.  Low back/lumbar spine
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “On June 24, 2009, the claimant sustained an injury

to her low back arising out of and in the course of her

employment in the form of a gradual onset, which rendered

her temporarily totally disabled for the period beginning

June 25, 2009, and continuing through July 6, 2009, and from

July 8, 2009, continuing to August 12, 2010.”  The Full

Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s finding

that the claimant sustained an injury to her low back

arising out of and in the course of her employment.  We find

that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury to her low

back or lumbar spine.  

The claimant was employed as a kitchen supervisor and

cook for the respondent-employer.  The claimant testified

that her back began aching on May 25, 2009 while “doing my

normal job lifting the steam table pans and putting stuff in

and out of the oven.”  The claimant testified that she

initially thought she was suffering from a kidney infection. 

As we have noted, the respondent-employer’s Resident

Director, Patty Norman, testified that the claimant did not

report any complaints of back pain to her in May 2009.  Dr.
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Russell reported on June 24, 2009 that the claimant’s back

began hurting that day: “Pt states she was a dining services

director which involved putting up heavy groceries and

lifting heavy objects of food.  Pt’s low back started

hurting in June 2009 and she thought it was a kidney

infection so she started treating with her PCP.”  

Patty Norman testified that the claimant informed her

on or about June 24, 2009 that she was suffering from a

kidney stone or a bladder infection.  Ms. Norman testified

that the claimant did not report any complaints of back pain

relating to her work duties for the respondents.  The

claimant’s family physician, Dr. Smith, assessed low back

pain and hematuria on June 25, 2009.  Although Dr. Smith

stated that the claimant’s problem could be “myofascial,” he

also opined that the claimant was suffering from a urinary

tract infection and that there was “No history of injury.” 

The claimant filled out an Employee Notice of Accident on

July 2, 2009 and reported, “I am not sure what happened.  I

know while performing my duties I was lifting pots & pans &

bulk food.  A short time later my back started hurting....I

thought it was my kidney.”  Patty Norman submitted an

Investigation Report on July 6, 2009 which indicated that
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the claimant did not report a low back condition related to

the claimant’s employment with the respondents.  

A lumbar MRI on July 15, 2009 showed “Central bulging

discs with borderline spinal stenosis L3-4.”  There is no

probative evidence before the Commission demonstrating that

the bulging discs or spinal stenosis reported on July 15,

2009 was causally related to the claimant’s work for the

respondents.  There is no evidence before the Commission

that the lumbar bulging discs and spinal stenosis was in any

way causally related to the claimant’s work of lifting pots

and pans for the respondent-employer or any other work

arising out of the claimant’s employment with the

respondents.  We recognize Dr. Smith’s assessment on July

20, 2009, “1)  Bulging lumbar disc w/spinal stenosis.  She

wanted to know if there’s a possibility that this is work

related.  I think in all likelihood indeed it was.”  The

Commission has the authority to accept or reject a medical

opinion and the authority to determine its probative value. 

Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d

878 (2002).  In the present matter, the Commission assigns

minimal probative weight to Dr. Smith’s opinion that the

claimant’s condition was “in all likelihood” related to her
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work.  The preponderance of evidence does not corroborate

Dr. Smith’s opinion in that regard.  The claimant initially

thought her back pain was related to a kidney or bladder

infection.  There is no probative evidence of record

demonstrating that the claimant sustained any internal or

external physical harm to her low back or lumbar spine which

arose out of and in the course of the claimant’s employment

with the respondents. 

The Full Commission in the present matter assigns

greater probative weight to the opinion of Dr. Moffitt.  Dr.

Moffitt examined the claimant on August 12, 2010 and

diagnosed degenerative osteoarthritis in the facet joint

region.  Dr. Moffitt noted, “She doesn’t have an injury.” 

Dr. Moffitt reported that there was no muscle tightness or

spasming and did not opine that the claimant had sustained

any harm to her low back or lumbar spine as a result of her

work for the respondents.  

In accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(Repl. 2002), the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury to her low

back or lumbar spine.  The claimant did not prove that she
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sustained an injury causing internal or external physical

harm to the body which arose out of and in the course of

employment.  The claimant did not prove that she sustained a

back injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant did not

establish a compensable injury by medical evidence supported

by objective findings.  The claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that the alleged compensable

injury was the major cause of the claimant’s disability or

need for treatment.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck or cervical spine.  The

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that she sustained a compensable injury to her low back or

lumbar spine.  The Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her cervical spine and low

back.  This claim is denied and dismissed.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant has proved by a preponderance of the evidence

that she sustained a compensable specific incident

aggravation injury to the cervical spine on May 12, 2009.  I

also find that the claimant sustained a compensable gradual

onset injury to her lumbar spine.

          There is not a dispute regarding the occurrence of

the claimant’s prior cervical injury of May 2003, which

resulted in treatment in the form of cervical fusion

surgery, nor is there a dispute regarding the nature of the

job duties that the claimant performed in her employment

with the respondent.  One of the duties that the claimant

performed was putting away groceries.
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Cervical Injury

          The credible evidence in the record reflects that,

on May 12, 2009, while lifting a case of frozen corn-on-the-

cob, the claimant experienced sharp pain in her neck.  The

claimant ultimately reported the incident to her supervisor

and completed an accident report.  The claimant was referred

to respondent’s designated medical provider, Dr. James

Russell, and was ultimately returned to the care of her

treating surgeon, Dr. Sam E. Murrell, who had performed her

previous cervical fusion surgery.

          In workers’ compensation law, an employer takes

the employee as he finds him.  Employment circumstances that

aggravate pre-existing conditions are compensable.  Heritage

Baptist Temple v. Robison, 82 Ark. App. 460, 120 S.W.3d 150

(2003).  Further, an aggravation of a pre-existing non-

compensable condition by a compensable injury is itself

compensable.  Oliver v. Guardsmark, 68 Ark. App. 24, 3

S.W.3d 336 (1999).  An aggravation is a new injury resulting

from an independent incident.  An aggravation, being a new

injury with an independent cause, must meet the definition

of a compensable injury in order to establish compensability

for the aggravation.  Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark.
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804, 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000); Farmland Insurance Co. v. Dubois,

54 Ark. App. 141, 923 S.W.2d 883 (1996).

          For the claimant to establish a compensable injury

as a result of a specific incident which is identifiable by

time and place of occurrence, the following requirements of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002), must be

established: (1) proof by a preponderance of the evidence of

an injury arising out of and in the course of employment;

(2) proof by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury

caused internal or external physical harm to the body which

required medical services or resulted in disability or

death; (3) medical evidence supported by objective findings,

as defined in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing

the injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938 S.W.2d

876 (1997).

          As previously noted, prior to the May 12, 2009

incident of lifting the case of frozen corn, the claimant

had last been seen by Dr. Murrell in connection with her

prior cervical spine injury on May 5, 2008.  At the time of



Flora - F906021 33

the May 5, 2008 visit, the results of an April 29, 2008

cervical MRI were reviewed.  The April 29, 2008 cervical MRI

disclosed at C6-7 a mild bulging disc, as well as a small

disc protrusion suggested on the left, laterally, as well as

mild spinal canal stenosis.  While Dr. Murrell had discussed

with the claimant during the May 5, 2008 visit the option of

an epidural steroid injection, the claimant changed her mind

and requested a muscle relaxer.  Following the May 12, 2009

lifting incident, the claimant was seen by Dr. Murrell on

June 12, 2009.  Dr. Murrell noted that the plain films

radiographs showed that, below the fusion, she appeared as

though she has had a disc space collapse at C6-7.  In noting

the left C6-7 protrusion beneath the previous fusion, Dr.

Murrell recommended a referral for an epidural steroid

injection, and noted that, in the event the same failed,

consider updating the MRI or further surgery. 

          As such, I find that the evidence shows that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to her cervical

spine on May 12,2009, within the course and scope of her

employment, in the form of an aggravation of her pre-

existing condition, and that the same required medical

treatment.  The evidence shows that the claimant’s medical
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treatment relative to her cervical spine was relatively

stable for over a year from May 5, 2008 until she suffered

the May 12, 2009 work-related lifting incident.  While the

majority has stated that the claimant has failed to prove a

compensable aggravation injury, I respectfully disagree. 

The majority gives no reason for its conclusion, other than

the fact that the claimant had a previous injury to the C6-7

area of the cervical spine. But that is merely the very

nature of an aggravation injury.  It occurs in the same

place as a pre-existing condition.  The fact that the

claimant has a pre-existing condition is not in dispute. 

She has new objective findings, in that, the plain film

radiograph taken by Dr. Sam Murrell on June 12, 2009 shows a

disc “collapse” in the area where a previous MRI had shown a

“protrusion.”  In conclusion, the majority is wrong and the

claimant has proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

she sustained a compensable specific incident aggravation

injury on May 12, 2009, while lifting a case of corn.

Lumbar Injury

          In order to receive workers’ compensation benefits

for a gradual-onset injury, the claimant must prove that she

had a back injury that 1) caused her internal or external
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physical harm, 2) was not caused by a specific incident and

not identifiable by time and place of occurrence, and 3)

arose out of and in the course of her employment.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Supp. 2007).  Further, the

claimant must show that her back injury is the major cause

of her need for medical treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(E)(ii).

          There is not a dispute regarding the duties that

the claimant discharged in the employment of the respondent-

employer.  The claimant’s job included substantial lifting

and bending.  There is no evidence in the record to reflect

that the claimant sought or required medical treatment

relative to her lumbar spine prior to the onset of her

symptoms in late June 2009.  While the claimant initially

suspected that her back symptoms were related to kidney

stones, she nevertheless informed her supervisor of her back

pain.  The claimant sought medical treatment under the care

of her primary care physician, Dr. Ronald Smith, on June 25,

2009.  The credible evidence in the record reflects that the

claimant received medical treatment relative to her low back

complaints under the care of Dr. Smith.  A July 15, 2009
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lumbar MRI scan disclosed a central bulging disc with

borderline spinal stenosis at L3-4.

          The majority has concluded that the opinion of Dr.

Gary Moffitt that the claimant’s condition is degenerative

in nature should be given greater weight than the opinion of

Dr. Ronald Smith, which states: “She wanted to know if there

is a possibility that this is work related.  I think in all

likelihood indeed it was.”  I credit the opinion of Dr.

Smith over that of Dr. Moffitt.  I would also note, that

even if one credits the opinion of Dr. Moffitt, the claimant

has still sustained a compensable gradual onset aggravation

injury.  The pre-existing condition, while degenerative in

nature, has been aggravated by the claimant’s work duties. 

The claimant did not experience symptoms until after

performing her job duties in late July 2009. In conclusion,

I find the claimant has sustained a compensable gradual

onset lumbar injury.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


